 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2016/17 (NO 1)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
NT Barn, Lodge Lane, Cobham on 
Monday 9 May 2016 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR S DYER (DEPUTY CHAIR)
CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR B SMITH
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR G GABBITAS


IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)

1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr J Blackett and Cllr M Haig.
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 25 April 2016. All agreed and signed by the Chairman Cllr Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  Cllr Mike Booth declared an interest in a Planning application.
4. Election of Chairman

Cllr Dyer proposed Cllr Dymond, seconded by Cllr Booth
5. Election of Vice Chairman

Cllr K Smith proposed Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr B Smith.

6. Election of sub committees:

Playing Fields: 
Cllr Dyer proposed Cllr Dymond and Cllr Gabittas, seconded by Cllr B Smith 
Planning:

Cllr Dymond proposed that Cllr K Smith remains as Chair of the Planning Committee and that other members remain the same (Cllr Dyer, Cllr Dymond and Cllr M Haig), seconded by Cllr B Smith.

Footpaths:

Cllr Dymond proposed that Cllr Arnott joined the Footpaths committee alongside Cllr Dymond, seconded by Cllr B Smith.
Transport:
 
Cllr Dyer proposed Cllr Booth and Cllr Blackett, seconded by Cllr Gabbitas and Cllr B Smith.

School:

Cllr Dymond proposed Cllr Dyer to remain, seconded by Cllr Gabbitas. Cllr K Smith proposed for Cllr B Smith to join the committee, seconded by Cllr Gabbitas.
Meadow Room: 
K Smith proposed Cllr M Haig in her absence, seconded by Cllr Dymond (if Cllr M Haig is in agreement. To be discussed at next meeting), RD seconder. Cllr Gabbitas proposed Cllr Dymond to remain on committee, seconded by Cllr Dyer.
KALC:           
Cllr Dymond proposed Cllr B Smith, seconded by Cllr Dyer. Cllr Blackett and Cllr Arnold were also suggested – to be decided at next meeting.
Neighbourhood Forum: 

Cllr Dymond proposed that Cllr K Smith remain on this committee, seconded by Cllr B Smith.
7. Parishioners Comments:  
One resident sent some comments via email. One was to report a broken grill in Manor Road, which KCC have said they are dealing with, the other was about a road sign that has fallen over. This has also been reported. 
One Parishioner questioned the speed limit in Sole Street. Cllr K Smith explained that we have asked for the speed cameras to be reinstated for set periods but KCC Highways have a schedule for this and unfortunately ‘problem’ areas are a priority. 
It was reported that on 27th and 28th April, there had been some thefts from garden sheds in the local area. The National Trust had also had property stolen. Cllr Booth made the point that the police are helpless to do much and as a result show little interest. The legislation is such that when no prosecutions are made it makes everything else a waste of time. 

Cllr Jassal explained that community policing came under his responsibilities and said that he was happy to put some pressure on. He said that we want to ensure that the rural areas do not become easy targets. Reports of stolen cars in Culverstone and Meopham have also been heard so Cllr Jassal said he would look into whether there are any connections that can be made. Clerk to ask affected residents and Jonathan Ireland at the National Trust to send through details and forward on to Cllr Jassal. 
8. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond said that she still had not received any further details. Clerk to follow-up with KCC Highways.
Rookery Corner
The clerk explained that there has been some debate with KCC Highways over whether the overgrown ivy is on KCC land or private property.  We believe it is on KCC land as it is on the verge but Highways are insisting it is private property. Clerk to ask KCC Highways to send a letter to the residents if that is the case.  

Pavement parking 
We were asked to look into whether there are any pavement parking bans in Istead Rise. Cllr B Sweetland has confirmed that there is not. 
Yellow lines in Henhurst Road
The JTB approved the Parish Council’s request for the yellow lines along Henhurst Road to be extended, to prevent people parking legally but unsafely on the brow of the hill. This was due to be completed early this year but after chasing them, KCC Highways explained that this had ‘fallen off the radar’ and thus delayed. Cobham Parish Council has now received the drawings for the yellow line extension, which were agreed at the meeting. Clerk to inform KCC Highways.
HGV restriction sign
Following a letter from a resident raising concerns about the number of HGVs driving through the village, the Parish Council contacted Highways to request a ‘No HGVs’ sign at the end of Henhurst Road. KCC Highways replied to say that this would not be possible because then no HGVs would have access to the village, even for deliveries etc. It would also require a Traffic Regulation Order. It was suggested that an ‘Unsuitable for HGVs’ sign might deter people, without restricting access completely. Clerk to ask KCC highways whether this type of sign would require a TRO.  

Flooding in Sole Street
Following a visit from the Drainage Engineers at KCC, work has now been scheduled for the installation of new soakaways in Sole Street. This work is scheduled for 25th July.

Potholes in The Street
The Clerk reported that the much-needed repairs to the road surface along The Street would be taking place on Wed 1st June during the school holidays. We have been informed that the road will be closed that day. Advance warning notices will be displayed. Clerk to post reminder on Council’s Facebook page a day or two before. 

Footway from Camer Park to Sole Street
Cllr K Smith explained that she and Cllr Arnott had spent considerable time clearing 30 foot of the footway but it was extremely hard work. Cllr Dymond thanked them both for their efforts. Clerk to ask KCC Highways to cut back hedge and continue with the edge of pathway. They can send a letter to the landowner if they are not prepared to do it. Clerk to action. 
Footpath opposite the Railway Inn, Sole Street
Cllr Arnott said that she had looked at the footpath and it was clear at present but waiting to see what happens over the next few weeks. There appears to be a new fence going up. 
Jeskyns 

Cllr B Smith commented on the cars that park on the hard standing area just beyond Jeskyns Cottages, presumably to avoid car park charges. Although not causing a major problem at present, we will keep an eye on this. 
Knotweed

Cllr Arnott said that the knotweed had not yet started to grow back significantly but she said that she would strim when necessary. The residents at Meadow House were treating it last year and would hopefully continue to do so, as are we. 
Waterpump
The Parish Council has received some quotes which would be compared at the end of the meeting, and a decision made as to which one to go with. 
War Memorial at Ifield

Cllr Jassal confirmed that he is trying to access some funding to provide the wooden posts or similar at the site. Cars are currently parking on the verge and damaging the grass by the War Memorial. Cllr Jassal said he would speak to the vicar again. It would be good to have it done before the end of the summer.
Bowls Club
The Bowls Club have requested a meeting with the Parish Council to discuss their development plans. Cllr Dymond is trying to arrange a meeting for the coming weekend.  

Bin on the Playing Field
The Clerk confirmed that the damaged bin has been reported.
Dogs on lead notice

Cllr Arnott suggested that the Parish Council put signs up on the cricket field to start with. Walkers tend to use the lower field. Cllr Arnott said she would find a template online. Clerk to send SA the logo. 
Swings in the Playground

The Clerk reported that the damaged swings are being repaired by GBC. Cllr Booth confirmed that his contact has agreed to take on the job of monthly playground maintenance at £25 per session. 
9. Cobham Landscape Detectives update, Andrew Mayfield
Andrew Mayfield came to one of our Parish Council meetings last year to tell us about this exciting project, which at the time was still in the proposal, pre-approval stage. Cobham Parish Council, amongst many other local organisations and groups, wrote a letter of support for the project, which Mr Mayfield thanked the Parish Council for.  Mr Mayfield attended the meeting to give the good news that the project has now been approved received funding from the. Heritage Lottery Fund. 
You can read more about the project here: Press release - https://kccmediahub.net/cobham-landscape-detectives-project-wins-heritage-lottery-fund-support745
And initial Project webpage here http://shornewoodsarchaeology.co.uk/cobham-landscape-detectives 

Andrew explained that there will be lots of news to follow over the next three years, and he will update the Parish Council regularly. Next summer he would like to organise a Cobham village dig. The project team will be involving local schools and Cobham Hall. The project is due to end in March 2019. Mr Mayfield will send the Parish Council a local map to see if we can assist with assist with the names of landowners etc.
10. Ongoing Items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer said that the damaged benches would be fixed w/c 23 May. 

Footpaths

Footpaths have already been covered earlier in the meeting.
Transport

Nothing to report.
Planning
Cllr K Smith explained that the Planning Committee have been unable to meet for a full planning meeting so they would need to meet after the meeting.
Ref No 20160305 - 3 Battle Street, DA12 3DB

Construction of vehicular access, provision of hard standing for one car parking space and removal of a dead tree.

Pending

Ref No 20160342 – Stable Cottage, Scalers Hill DA12 3BH

Conversion and extension of existing ground floor storage area to form a kitchen/breakfast room with a master bedroom and ensuite in the roof space.

Pending

Ref No 20160210 – Dabbs Place Farmhouse, DA13 9BL

Proposed demolition of existing conservatory and erection of two storey side extension and two storey glazed gable front extension.

CPC No objection 

RESULTS

Ref No 20160129 - Rochester & Cobham Park Golf Club, Park Pale ME2 3UL

Extension and alterations to existing first floor balcony attached to west facade of clubhouse

Permitted  (CPC had no objections)

Ref No 20160130 - Rochester & Cobham Park Golf Club, Park Pale ME2 3UL

Erection of new trolley store and locker room (partly subterranean) beneath existing car park

Permitted  (CPC had no objections)
11. Cllr Samir Jassal, GBC
Cllr Jassal explained that locally trying he is trying to implement as much of his party’s manifesto as possible, including free parking, housing etc. This also means trying to be dynamic so as to avoid cutting back on services. Cllr Jassal requested that we continue to forward our questions and concerns to him. He also explained that Option C has been taking up a lot of his time. He also has his Cabinet portfolio – so the more angles of attack, the better. He said he has been out speaking to local businesses who are also opposed to Option C. A letter will soon be sent to the Secretary of State, making the point that if it is not good for residents or businesses, then who is it good for? All the local businesses are saying that it will not be good for the local economy. Cllr Jassal is trying to arrange a meeting to hand deliver the letter. He said that either Option C variants would be a nightmare for the area. 

Cllr Jassal mentioned the HGVs parking at the Esso on both sides. He said it is not good for pedestrians. He has also spoken to management at the garage regarding the people cooking there and also defecating outside. Parking is also on Cllr Jassal’s portfolio and he is looking at enforcement. There is some discussion about what is KCC Highways responsibility and what is Gravesham’s in terms of enforcement. Cllr Jassal said he would send an update before the next meeting.
Cllr K Smith raised the issue of cars parking behind the GBC building, by the old police station. Cllr Jassal explained that a team is looking into this now.  

Cllr Booth asked what is happening to the old police station building. Cllr Jassal said that it is now owned by a Russian company who are looking at developing it. The building has planning permission for commercial apartments on the ground level. 
Cllr Jassal said that headway is now being made with the M&S building and the asbestos check has now been completed. He also said that early indications are that BHS Gravesend will remain open for now. 

Cllr Jassal also mentioned the market which is due to re-open soon, awaiting a date. The plan is for it to be more like Greenwich market with open stores, food stalls, more modern design. There will be strict guidelines for businesses going back in there and there may be different types of markets on different days.  
12. KCC
Cllr Sweetland was not present.
13. KALC

Cllr Dymond attended the last meeting. There are a number of KALC training courses on offer at the moment. Clerk to circulate.
Public access to defibrillators was raised again by KALC. If we were to have one, where would we want it to go? KALC has access to defibrillator companies and can support us in funding. The Meadow Room was suggested, as was the back door of the shop. The Sports field would be the most obvious place in terms of use. Cllr Jassal said he would look into where they are positioned locally. Cllr Dyer to look into costs etc.  

Cllr Dymond explained that she had been voted Chairman of the local KALC. 

14. Correspondence
The Parish Council has received a letter from GBC about a Queen Elizabeth II statue that they are commissioning. The letter is requesting support/funding in return for a plaque on the statue. All Councillors agreed that the Parish Council were unable to support the request and felt it more likely that local businesses would support such an initiative. 
15. Matters raised by Parish Councillors
Cllr Dyer mentioned the ‘JVA’ sign that is displayed on the fence of the Meadow Room field. The company were supporters of Munchies on the Meadow so it is likely to be still there from that event. Cllr Dymond said she would raise it at their AGM.
Cllr Dyer also asked when the next Option C deadline was. Cllr K Smith said that we are waiting for Highways England to report on the consultation period findings and said that their 6 weeks limit is now up so it should be imminent. Cllr Jassal said that he thought Highways England had been overwhelmed and shocked by the volume of responses.  

Cllr Booth mentioned the Planning application for a property on Lodge Lane and asked what the current status was. Cllr K Smith said that the Parish Council had received a letter from GBC regarding an appeal but the Parish Council were given no opportunity to submit comments. 

Cllr Booth asked about the possible footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields. There was a meeting with KCC and local residents some time ago and it was our understanding that they would come back with some rough drawings. KCC had also asked for details of the landowners of the old Cherry Orchards and neighbouring properties. Cllr Booth said he felt this was the most dangerous stretch of road in the Parish and the Council should be pushing hard for action. Clerk to contact Cllr B Sweetland/KCC Highways for an update.
Cllr Booth said that he still felt that Cobham College Trustees/Chair should be invited to one of our Parish Council meetings to explain how the College organised etc. As representatives of the people who live there it is important to understand how it is run.  All Councillors agreed. Clerk to send letter. 
16. Any other Business

Dates for Parish Council meetings
The following dates were pencilled in for 2016/17 meetings:
Monday 13th June

Monday 11th July

Monday 12th September

Monday 10th October

Monday 21st November

17. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr S Dyer, seconded by Cllr K Smith, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
28/02/16
Clerk’s salary (April)



£217.00

03/05/16
HMRC (Feb-Apr)




£133.00

09/05/16
Clerk’s salary (May)




£217.00

09/05/16
MI Payroll (Feb-Apr)



£45.00

09/05/16
Meadow Room Hire (2015 dates)


£90.00

09/05/16
Meadow Room Hire (2016 dates)


£90.00

Total






       

£792.00

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.40 pm.

Chairman......................................................................................................................................
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